STOWEY-SUTTON PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held in the Methodist Hall on the 6th February 2013.
Present: Councillors K Betton (Chairman), A Thornhill, K Tatham, J K Knibbs, Mrs B Braidley and Ms H Clewett. There were seven parishioners present.
1.       APOLOGIES



Councillors R Brewer and Mrs E Balmforth.
2.
MINUTES
The minutes of the meeting held on 9th January 2013 having been circulated, were agreed, signed and dated.

3.
MATTERS ARISING


There were none.
4.
MEMBERS DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST IN MATTERS ON THE 
AGENDA

Item 6a v) Councillor Betton declared an interest as a neighbour of the property concerned.
5.
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT

The Chairman reported that he and Councillor Ms Clewett had recently attended a Place Making Plan workshop run by B&NES. It appears the plan will have a limited influence on the numbers of new builds to be allocated to each parish but could have some influence on the style and location etc. but should also conform to B&NES existing policies. He believes it might be prudent for the parish council to begin considering the planning for the next cycle post 2014. The full cabinet at B&NES is soon to consider the emerging Draft Core Strategy and a consultation will follow.

The Chairman had also attended a Communicating with your Community course run by ALCA which had some useful information on websites.


Councillor Tatham had attended a PACT meeting recently and PC Gemma Hill has now been confirmed as the new beat manager for the area and will soon be moving into the police house in Compton Martin. There have been some car break ins recently as well as “phishing” phone calls and the public are warned to be aware of this. The police have held a satisfactory meeting concerning the problems in the area of the village hall and advised that there are currently no problems in this area. The next PACT meeting will be held on 13th June in the village hall at Bishop Sutton. The current priority is for B&NES as it was reported that following the waste and recycling collections the village becomes very untidy. 

6a
PLANNING APPLICATIONS

i) Copping Hill Cottage ,Stowey Bottom, Stowey
Regularise the roofline of the property by raising the lower roof to meet the higher roof line.
Support
ii) New Orchard, Wick Rd, Bishop Sutton
Erection of dwelling.
Support.
iii) The Old Vicarage, The Street, Stowey
Conversion of barn to family annexe.
Support.
iv) The Grange, Wick Rd, Bishop Sutton
Use of land as domestic curtilage for the continued residential use (Certificate of lawfulness for an existing use).

Support.

v) Milford Head, Stitchings Shord Lane, Bishop Sutton

Erection of nine dwellings 

Vice Chairman Councillor Tatham chaired the meeting for this item.

At this point the meeting was opened for parishioners to speak.

The meeting resumed and the decision was:

Object

This Parish Council has developed a number of policies to help us balance the demands of district and national policies with the wishes of Parishioners, the Residential Planning Policy, which has been in place since 2008 (reviewed 2012) is fully in compliance with the B&NES draft core strategy.

Our residential planning policy supports infill developments, within the existing village housing development boundary, of two to three houses per year, a target which we have met over recent years. This will allow us to reach the target of 30 to 35 new dwellings over the life of the core strategy.

The Parish Council has completed a desk survey of the parish and believes that there is sufficient land supply within the existing housing development boundary to support the number of additional dwelling units required by the draft core strategy.

The Parish policy is to avoid large developments, particularly those which are outside the existing development boundary.

In September 2012 the Parish Council conducted a survey of all households within the Parish and over 80% of the responses were in support of the existing parish residential planning policy, 

Therefore this application is not compliant with the Parish Residential Planning Policy & should be refused on these grounds.

As this application is for 9 dwellings in a single development at the very start of the core strategy cycle it will take almost a third of the full allocation of additional dwellings that this community is expected to accommodate over the life of the core strategy. The recent pattern for infill development applications would suggest that, if permitted, this will inevitably lead to development which exceeds the core strategy target for this parish over the life of that strategy. 

Therefore the application should be refused on these grounds.

The application site is outside the existing housing development boundary and as no exceptional circumstances have been identified, is not in compliance with the draft core strategy.


Therefore the application should be refused on these grounds.

Stitching Shord Lane is a narrow, single track road and is demonstrably unsuitable for handling the demand created by this number of properties.  It lacks quality passing-points, and the junction with Ham Lane is often busy with mobile and parked cars already, making access challenging. The construction of the dwellings proposed would represent a significant increase in traffic on the lane, both in the short term during the build, and in the long term day-to-day traffic from residents, utilities, deliveries etc. 
Precedent exists for Planning Officers to recognise that Stitchings Shord Lane is unsuitable for supporting further development, spanning the last decade.  For example in response to application 08/03823/FUL relating to a parcel of land on the Lane, the Case Office stated: “The proposed dwelling, [...] would be located remotely from services and public transport where the majority of journeys will be made by the car. This, in terms of Government policy is not in accord with the key objectives of PPG13 and reducing the need to travel.” 
We believe that this application should be refused on these grounds.

Stitching Shord Lane is a single track lane with some tight bends, it is unlit and without a pavement making it perilous for some pedestrians to walk, and the increase in vehicular flow would only increase this risk.
We believe that this application should be refused on these grounds.

Both Stitching Shord Lane and Ham Lane are prone to flooding, often becoming impassable for several hours. It would not seem reasonable to build new properties that will be vulnerable either to flooding or becoming inaccessible due to flooding, particularly as there is no alternative access for emergency vehicles to this site.

Whilst the proposed development may include sufficient on site drainage and sewage, the impact on the wider network has not been considered and we are concerned that the existing infrastructure is inadequate for such a significant increase in demand.

Increasing the area covered by hard surfaces will exacerbate the problem of surface water runoff to adjacent properties. During November 2012 two of the adjacent properties were flooded throughout the ground floor due to surface water which could not be accommodated by the existing drainage infrastructure.

We believe that this application should be refused on these grounds.

The nature and design of the proposed housing mix will bring many families with school age children to the village and no provision has been made for the impact that this will have on our already full school and limited pre-school provision.

The size of the development, which is purely residential, with no provision for employment, will inevitably lead to a significant increase in traffic as the new residents commute to Bath, Bristol or other destinations in order to find work. However no provision has been made to improve the local road network to deal with this increase, in particular Bonhill Road already becomes congested at peak times, with no provision for passing when two large vehicles approach from different directions, causing safety issues for pedestrians and cyclists as well as delays for motorists.

We believe that this application should be refused on these grounds.

Overall Stowey Sutton Parish Council believes that due to the concerns highlighted this development is not appropriate and we do not support the application.

6b
RESULTS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS

i) Bishop Sutton Post Office Store, The Street, Bishop Sutton
Erection of a rear store (retrospective)
Withdrawn
ii) Pumping Station, Ham Lane, Bishop Sutton
Construction of a Motor Control Centre (MCC) kiosk to serve new below ground pumps and static storm screen following demolition of existing Sewage Pumping Station (SPS) building. 
Permitted.

7.
DISTRICT COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
The District Councillor reported that the figures for housing under the Core Strategy had been increased from 11,500 to 19,000 but have since been amended to 15,000. Of properties under construction and those outstanding works with permission but which have not yet begun, the figure is over 4,000. There is to be a meeting on the Local Development Framework on the 8th February and he will have more information on this at the next meeting. B&N ES administrative have plans to sell several leisure facilities including Chew Valley Sports Centre. However he believes this will be challenged. 
8.
CHELWOOD BRIDGE ROTARY CLUB

Chelwood Bridge Rotary Club is seeking nominations for the Citizen of the Year award. Please can Councillors let the Clerk have any nominations before the next meeting.
9.
MAINTENANCE OF BUS SHELTERS

A quote has been received from A J Drysdale for the repainting of the bus shelter at a cost of £450 for the labour, the paint to be supplied by the Parish Council. He has indicated that there will be a reduction in cost if both shelters are painted and for work on fitting the new notice board, (which has previously been agreed by the Parish Council). It was proposed by Councillor Ms Clewett, seconded by Councillor Mrs Braidley and unanimously agreed to accept the quotation.
 10.
VOLUNTARY PARISH CLEAN UP
A parishioner has asked if we would assist with a voluntary parish clean up. B&NES are willing to provide the necessary equipment and collect the waste at the end of the day. It was agreed that the Parish Council will support this endeavour and would encourage the parishioner concerned to organise the volunteers for this and we would help with advertising the event.
11.
FLOODING PROBLEMS

Following the recent flooding problems parishioners were asked to let the Parish Council have details of the problems encountered. Thank you to those parishioners who did report details to us. However, there were very few who did, so we must assume that the problems were not widespread. It is still not too late to contact us with details – please either email the clerk or one of the councillors. Full contact details can be found on the website – www.stoweysuttonpc.org.
12.
SNOW/ICE PROBLEMS & GRIT BINS

There were some problems reported following the recent snow and grit bins have been suggested. However, B&NES has a “formula” for supplying grit bins and we may not qualify. There is also the possibility of a Snow Warden who in other parishes has been provided with a grit spreading machine together with the grit. It was agreed to request information on the grit bins and the snow warden scheme from B&NES.

13.
DOG FOULING PROBLEMS


Many parishioners have reported problems with dog fouling in this area. It was agreed to ask the Dog Warden if there is any chance of B&NES providing a dog waste bin. 
14.
HEDGEROWS, ROADS & PAVEMENTS
i) Sutton Hill Rd/Top Sutton. It was reported that following the recent heavy rain and floods there is still some damage to a retaining bank which is allowing a stream to run into the road and has washed down a lot of debris and damaged the road edge. This will again be raised with B&NES.
ii) Dundry. This road is in North Somerset and the telephone number to contact to report the numerous potholes and bad road surface is 01934 88 88 88 
15.
FOOTPATHS

CL20/18 Cradle Bridge, Stowey. B&NES has asked for our comments on suggested options for the repair or removal of this bridge. This will be considered by the Footpath working party prior to a decision at the next meeting.
CL20/19 or 22. It was reported that part of the footpath has been washed away by flooding and that the hedge is overgrown. This will be reported to B&NES.
16.
FINANCES

i) 
Precept for 2013/14


The budget for the 2013/14 financial year was discussed. It was recommended that the Precept be set at £16,000. This was proposed by Councillor Knibbs, seconded by Councillor Tatham and unanimously agreed.


ii)
Cheques for signature.

Details of the current financial situation were given: -

Current Account




£1,375.65
Clubs & Societies Reserve



£20,582.98
Cheques to pay: -

Filer’s Coaches (1497)



£125.00
Oak Accountancy Services Ltd (1498)

£38.40
New Leaf Tree & Garden Services (1499)

£95.00
Clerk’s Salary (1500)



£290.71
Clerk’s Expenses (1500)



£15.50
HMRC (1501)




£72.80
Parish Cleaner (1502)



£107.29

It was recommended that £500.00 be transferred from the Reserve to the Current Account.
Adoption of the Financial Statement was proposed by Councillor Tatham, seconded by Councillor Mrs Braidley and unanimously agreed.
17
CHANGE OF DATE FOR APRIL MEETING

The Clerk not being available for the usual date of the April meeting, it was proposed by Councillor Ms Clewett, seconded by Councillor Thornhill and unanimously agreed that the date of the April meeting be changed to the 10th April 2013.

18
DATE OF NEXT MEETING


The next meeting will be held on Wednesday 6th March 2013 at 7.30pm in the Methodist Hall.

There being no other business the meeting closed at 9.15pm.
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